COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2015/16 (NO 4)

Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 
National Trust South Lodge Barn on 
Monday 7th September 2015 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIR)
CLLR M HAIG
CLLR S DYER

CLLR M BOOTH
CLLR S ARNOTT
CLLR G GABBITAS
CLLR K SMITH

IN ATTENDANCE:
MRS K LANE (CLERK)



6 Parishioners
1. Apologies for Absence: Cllr S Jasal (GBC), Cllr J Blackett and Cllr B Smith.
2. Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 15th July 2015.  All agreed and signed by Chairman, Rosemary Dymond. 
3. Declaration of Interests:  None.
4. Parishioners Comments
One Parishioner asked what was being done to make The Street safer. It was noted that street signs are obscured etc. Cllr Dymond said we would be discussing proposals for slowing traffic in Cobham later in the meeting.

5. Matters Arising from previous minutes 
Passing point on Sole Street

Richard Gagg has now dealt with this and logs have been placed there to prevent commuters parking.
Logs in Lodge Lane

Jonathan Ireland has now placed the logs in Lodge Lane that were requested.
Overgrown hedge Whitepost Lane/Round Street junction

It was reported that this was no longer an issue.
Damaged footway outside Sandbanks, Sole Street

Clerk reported that KCC are aware of the problem but works are continuing there so this might not be dealt with until works are completed.
Sole Street speed cameras

It was reported that KCC Highways have responded to the Parish Council’s request to re-instate the speed cameras in Sole Street for a period of time. They have said that it is not considered a priority area because there have not been any serious accidents reported but that they would expect the mobile speed cameras to still be in operation there once or twice a year. Kent Police handle the timetable. Clerk to ask Kent Police when they are next scheduled for Sole Street.
Data logging in the Street

The clerk had been asked to request details from the recent data logging exercise that had been carried out in The Street. KCC Highways responded by saying that it was not KCC who carried out the study. It was in fact a company called Monisyst as part of the ‘Smart Motorways Study’. The Clerk contacted this company for a copy of the report but was told they were unable to pass on the information.
Pavement outside no. 30 Manor Rd

KCC Highways have also looked at this area but are unsure whether the tree roots are in the property of 28 or 30. To be investigated and a letter sent to resident(s) by KCC Highways or the Parish Council Clerk to speak to KCC Highways.
Mobile home – East of Cozendon Woods
This issue was reported to Gravesham Planning department in June after it was discovered that a mobile home was on land in the area, and was being occupied. The residents were told that they would need to apply for retrospective planning permission. The Enforcement Officer is due to follow this up on 9th September. It was also reported that it looks as if an access way is being made into the area. Clerk to send the Enforcement Officer latest information and also ask how long this is allowed to go on for.
Sole Street/Manor Rd junction

The rounding off of the pavement work has been completed. One Parishioner reported that it is now much improved and safer for motorists.

HGVs on sliproad

The Clerk reported that Shorne Parish Council had written to Adam Holloway MP who had responded to say that many of his constituents had been in touch regarding this matter. Adam Holloway included in his response a letter from Highways England that he had received in response to the concerns he had raised on behalf of constituents. 
Postboxes

It was reported that the residents in Round Street had requested that the post box be reinstated outside their property. This will be a modern type on a post. Royal Mail have previously confirmed that another one can go on the green by Scratton Fields. There has been a change of responsibility at Royal Mail. Clerk to follow-up.
Cllr Gabbitas reported that the National Trust have been quiet on the subject of the postbox at Owletts recently. One on a post would not obscure the sightline as originally thought.
Knotweed

It was reported that the knotweed on Scripps land at the back of Round Street had been dealt with and is no longer an issue. It was however reported that there is still a considerable problem on The Ship property, as well as at Cobham Hall. GBC have sent the Clerk some suggested content for letters to be sent requesting that the issue be dealt with. Clerk to send letters.
Meadow Rooms meetings
The Clerk reported that CADs had agreed for the Parish Council to use the Meadow Rooms for the APA in April. Steve Shipway also attended the Parish Council meeting to discuss options for possibly bringing Parish Council meetings back to the Meadow Rooms. He explained that CADs meetings bring considerable income to the Meadow Rooms but they were also keen to have the Parish Council back. He asked whether any day other than Monday would work for the Parish Council. It was agreed that Monday was the most suitable day. Mr Shipway was asked whether CADs might consider finishing early on those Mondays when the Parish Council were due to have their meetings. He said that there was too much of an over-lap and this would not be possible.  Steve Shipway said that the Chairman’s Room was there as an option but after some discussion it was felt that noise might be an issue.

Cllr Dymond said that meeting rooms had already been booked for the remainder of the year but it was something to consider again next year.
‘Tollingtrough Green’ sign

It was reported that the Tollingtrough Green sign is now up.
Fence at the end of Battle Street

The broken fence has still not been cleared from the end of Battle Street. It was left there by a previous owner of one of the properties. Cllr Dymond said she would contact someone about removing it.

6. Adoption of Standing Orders

The standing orders of the Parish Council were considered and all agreed that they should be adopted. Cllr Arnott proposed the motion and Cllr K Smith seconded it. 

7. Sub-committee roles

It was also agreed that the newest members of the Parish Council would join the sub-committees as follows:

Cllr M Booth – Transport

Cllr S Arnott – Footpaths

Cllr G Gabbitas – School liaison

Cllr J Blackett – KALC & Neighbourhood Forum

8. Ongoing items

Playing Fields

Cllr Dyer reported that the playground surface is damaged in places. He reported that the surface is approximately 10 years old and has been patched in places over the years. Four quotes have been received for the works and these are to be considered by the Councillors but it was agreed that the work is absolutely necessary and GBC have flagged this as an issue that needs to be dealt with. Cllr Booth suggested speaking to the Sports Association about possible grants. Clerk to follow-up.
Cllr Dyer also reported that there are eleven benches in the Sports ground and that half of those are in need of some kind of repair work. Clerk to ask Jon Jackson about ownership of the benches and to send Cllr Dyer the contact details of the company who carried out the repairs on the other village benches.

Footpaths

Nothing to report.
Planning 
Cobham Parish Council Comments

39 Sallows Shaw, 20150177 – Cobham Parish Council has no objections.

6 Manor Road, 20150718  – Cobham Parish Council objects to this extension. The proposed extension is in addition to permission granted for an outbuilding, which appears to be another dwelling. The development of what was originally a bungalow has increased the footprint and visual impact of this very large house to a degree that is out of keeping with nearby properties. The construction of additional dormer windows appear to overlook neighbouring properties.

4 Scratton Fields – Cobham Parish Council has no objections.



Clerk to follow-up re damaged pavement outside 56 The Street.
Neighbourhood Forum
Cllr K Smith was pronounced Chair at the July meeting. Cllr Sweetland has suggested some changes to the format of these meetings. The next meeting is scheduled for 5th October.
Clerk to cancel the Meadow Rooms for previously booked meeting.

Jeskyns

Nothing to report.
Parking problems

Cllr Dyer reported that cars are parking in Church Road to avoid the Jeskyns car parking charges.

Speeding
One Parishioner spoke about the on-going speeding problems in The Street. Cllr Dymond reported that the Technical team from KCC Highways had come to the village with the Health & Safety Officer to check the recommendations made by the Designer. Cllr Dymond listed some of the things to be priced and included in the outline design eg. New Giveway signs, a gateway in front of the Meadow Rooms sign, new bollards, speed cushions, new white hatch markings, gulley surrounds and road studs.
Cllr Dymond said that costings were still being put together.

One Parishioner questioned whether any of those things would physically slow vehicles down. Cllr Dymond said that KCC had said that many of the things that would physically slow vehicles would not be allowed in a village.
Another Parishioner said that the mounting of the pavement outside the College was a serious issue and that bollards were really needed. Cllr Dymond said that this had been requested but the pavement is too narrow and it would only force cars to mount somewhere else further along. Cllr Sweetland said that there is a minimum requirement for pavement width and pushchairs and wheelchairs must still be able to pass. He said he was hopeful these things should help but it was peoples’ behaviour that really needed to change. He said something like traffic lights would be a £50,000-£100,000 project.

Sweep’s hole pond

It was felt that more reeds need to be removed at the root. Clerk to speak to Peter Baylis 
Cllr M Haig reported that a parent parks opposite the bus stop in a dangerous position at the Sole Street/ Round Street junction.

9. GBC 

No update from our GBC Councillor
10. KCC

Cllr Sweetland reported that 2 hrs of free parking are being introduced on Saturdays in Gravesend town centre. According to research, 85% of visitors are at the weekend and most for less than two hours so this should have a positive impact. Cllr Sweetland also reported that the Local Development Framework programme is progressing and the Greenbelt Review is being looked at.
Lower Thames Crossing – Cllr Sweetland reported that Option A and Option C were the two options now being considered, with variations of these two options. Option C is just East of Gravesham. Economically, option C is broadly considered as the better option but environmentally there is more impact with the Option C. A decision/report is expected in early 2016.

Cllr Sweetland said that there were currently no travellers in the area.

Cllr Sweetland explained that KCC were working on budgets. He explained that KCC had made approximately £400m in cuts over the past 4-5 years. It is becoming increasingly difficult to make further cut-backs.

On the HGV parking issue. Cllr Sweetland said that KCC were trying to identify potential areas for a lorry park near Ashford to accommodate 1000 lorries.

Cllr Sweetland also spoke about the 720 unaccompanied child refugees currently living in Kent and whom KCC are legally responsible for. 

Cllr Sweetland explained the role of KCC Legal Services which has started to sell its services to other public sector authorities when not working on internal matters in order to generate revenue.

The Joint Transpportation Board meeting is scheduled for 16th September. The matter raised by Cobham Parish Council re extending the yellow lines outside Jeskyns is on the agenda. 

11. KALC

KALC meeting dates to be confirmed.

12. Correspondence

Cllr M Haig read the full letter received by Revd Walker thanking the Parish Council for a donation of £75 made to two community groups.
The Clerk reported that an email had been received from Lynn Ellis and Bernard Glenister requesting that KCC/Kent Highways install kerbing around Tollingtrough Green in order to better define its shape and protect it from traffic and erosion. It was decided that new signs and lighting would likely be needed if this work was completed and this was not something the Parish Council could fund. Cllr Sweetland said that to get an idea of cost, the rounding off of the pavement at Sole Street/Manor Rd junction cost approximately £1000. Clerk to reply to Bernard Glenister and Lynn Ellis.
13.Matters raised by Parish Councillors
Cllr M Haig asked that a regular ad be placed in the Parish magazine regarding the Community bus. Clerk to action.
Cllr Dyer mentioned that Cobham fete which was rained off on the bank holiday weekend had been re-scheduled for 16th September.

14. Any other business
Cllr Dymond mentioned the Queen’s 90th birthday celebrations next April. The idea of Street parties have been mentioned in Round Street. Cllr Gabbitas reported that Owletts are holding an event on Saturday 23rd April for St George’s Day. Cllr Dymond asked Councillors to come to the next meeting with suggestions for what could be done in Cobham to mark the occasion.
Cllr Dymond also raised the subject of the request by a Parishioner for the Parish Council to register St Mary’s Church room as a community asset. 

Cllr Dyer questioned whether Revd Walker was aware. Cllr M Haig said she would mention it at the next PCC meeting but it was her view that St Mary’s Church room is already a community building and that there has never been such a suggestion before. Cllr K Smith said she felt that if it was to be registered it would be for the Church to decide and register. Clrr Arnott said she could not see any reason for not doing it and questioned what the issue was with the title ‘community asset’. Cllr M Haig said it was a church building and is something that would need to be explored thoroughly and carefully. Cllr M Booth said he felt it should be discussed with the Church. It was agreed that Cllr M Haig would report back at the next meeting.

Lastly, Cllr Dymond asked for suggestions of things to raise at the next Chairmans’ meeting. Suggestions included the Queen’s 90th birthday celebrations and what buildings other parishes have registered as community assets.
15. Finance

On the proposal of Cllr Dyer, seconded by Cllr M Haig, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
19/08/15
Artisan (benches)



£828.00

19/08/15
Fastnet





£180.00

01/09/15
EDF Electricity



£662.00

01/09/15
KALC book




£13.11

01/09/15
MI Payroll Services (Aug)


£15.00

01/09/15
MI Payroll Services (Sep)


£15.00

01/09/15
Clerk’s salary (Aug)



£200.00

01/09/15
Clerk’s salary (Sep)



£200.00

01/09/15
Lydbrook Ltd (Tollingtrough Green)
£366.00

07/09/15
M Lisney (Sep maintenance)


£130.00

07/09/15
Kirsty Lane reimbursement (McAffee 
£114.98

Internet £54.99 and Microsoft 365 

Renewal £59.99)



Total






       

£2724.09
As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 10.10pm.

Chairman.........................................................................................................................
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